Supplemental Items for Council

Tuesday 10 May 2022 at 7.00pm in Second Floor Meeting Area, Council Offices, Market Street, Newbury

Page No.

9. Appointment of and Allocation of Seats on Committees for the 2022/2023 Municipal Year (C4202)

3 - 14

To consider the appointment and allocation of seats on Committees for the next Municipal Year in accordance with the duty under Section 15 of the Local Government Housing Act 1989 and to agree the Council's Policy Framework for 2022/2023 as set out in paragraph 5.20 of the report.

11. Monitoring Officer's Annual Report to the Governance and Ethics Committee 2021/2022 (C4152)

15 - 28

To provide an update on local and national issues relating to ethical standards and to bring to the attention of Members any complaints or other problems within West Berkshire.

Sarah Clarke

Service Director (Strategy & Governance)

For further information about these items, or to inspect any background documents referred to in Part I reports, please contact Vicki Yull (Principal Democratic Services Officer) on 07824 824 867, e-mail: executivecycle@westberks.gov.uk

Further information and Minutes are also available on the Council's website at www.westberks.gov.uk

West Berkshire Council is committed to equality of opportunity. We will treat everyone with respect, regardless of race, disability, gender, age, religion or sexual orientation.

If you require this information in a different format or translation, please contact Stephen Chard on telephone (01635) 519462.





Appointment of and Allocation of Seats on Committees for the 2022/23 Municipal Year

Committee considering report: Council

Date of Committee: 10 May 2022

Portfolio Member: Councillor Lynne Doherty

Report Author: Sarah Clarke

Forward Plan Ref: C4202

1 Purpose of the Report

1.1 To consider the appointment and allocation of seats on Committees for the next Municipal Year in accordance with the duty under section 15 of the Local Government Housing Act 1989.

1.2 To agree the Council's Policy Framework for 2022/23 as set out in paragraph 5.20 of the report.

2 Recommendations

- 2.1 That the Council notes that under paragraph 8 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, notice has been received that the Members set out in paragraph 5.1 are to be regarded as Members of the Conservative, Liberal Democrat and Green Party Groups respectively.
- 2.2 That the Council agrees to the appointment of the various Committees and to the number of places on each as set out in paragraph 5.4 (Table A).
- 2.3 That the Council agrees to the allocation of seats to the Political Groups in accordance with section 15(5) of the Local Government Act 1989 as set out in paragraph 5.12 of the report (Table B).
- 2.4 That the number of substitutes on Committees and Commissions be as set out in paragraph 5.15 (Table C).
- 2.5 In respect of the District and Area Planning Committees, the substitute Members are all drawn from Members representing wards within the Committee's area who are not appointed to the Committee. Where substitutes attend the District Planning meeting they need to be drawn from the same Area Planning meeting as the Member they are substituting for.

West Berkshire Council Council 10 May 2022

- 2.6 That the Council approves the appointment of Members to the Committees as set out in Appendix A and notes the appointments set out in Appendix B which are in accordance with the wishes of the Political Groups.
- 2.7 That the Council, in accordance with the Local Authorities (Functions and Responsibilities) (England) Regulations 2000 as amended, agrees that the Council's Policy Framework for 2022/23 be as set out in paragraph 5.20 of this report, and that any necessary amendments be made to the Council's Constitution.
- 2.8 That the Council notes that other plans, policies and strategies requiring approval which are not included in the approved Policy Framework and which are not otherwise reserved by law to Council, will be the responsibility of the Council's Executive in accordance with the Local Government Act 2000.
- 2.9 That the Council notes that Paragraph 2.6.5 of Article 6, will be amended to reflect any changes made to the Executive by the Leader of the Council at the Annual Council meeting.
- 2.10 That the appointment of two non-voting co-opted Parish/Town Councillors be made to the Governance and Ethics Committee as detailed in Appendix A.
- 2.11 To appoint three Independent Persons (standards) namely Lindsey Appleton, Alan Penrith and Mike Wall and to appoint an Independent Person (Audit) to focus on the risk and audit functions of the Governance and Ethics Committee.
- 2.12 To note the membership of the Health and Wellbeing Board as set out in Appendix A.
- 2.13 That authority be delegated to the Monitoring Officer to make any changes required to the Constitution as a result of the changes to the number of Members of the Council and following the appointments to Committees.

3 Implications and Impact Assessment

Implication	Commentary
Financial:	No new implications arising from this report. Members Allowances are met from within existing budgets in accordance with the proposals agreed by Council.
Human Resource:	None
Legal:	The allocation of seats to the Political Groups is in accordance with section 15(5) of the Local Government Act 1989 and related regulations mentioned in the report
Risk Management:	None

Property:	None				
Policy:	The appointments and allocations will be made in accordance with the Council's statutory obligations. The Council's Policy making framework is updated annually				
	Neutral Negative Segative Neutral Negative Neutral Negative Negati				
Equalities Impact:					
A Are there any aspects of the proposed decision, including how it is delivered or accessed, that could impact on inequality?		X			
B Will the proposed decision have an impact upon the lives of people with protected characteristics, including employees and service users?		х			
Environmental Impact:		х			
Health Impact:		X			
ICT Impact:		X			
Digital Services Impact:		X			
Council Strategy Priorities:		х			
Core Business:		x			

Data Impact:		х		
Consultation and Engagement:	The preport		group	s have been consulted on aspects of this

4 Executive Summary

- 4.1 The Council is required to appoint Committees and other Member bodies that are not part of the Executive. Membership of the Council's Committees is agreed annually at the May Council meeting.
- 4.2 This report sets out the Membership of the Political Groups, the proposed size and Membership of the Committees as well as the number of substitutes to be appointed for each of the bodies. It also sets out the 2022/23 Policy Framework.
- 4.3 Appointments to the Executive are a matter reserved to the Leader of Council, and are not therefore not included in this report.

5 Supporting Information

Political Groups

5.1 In accordance with Regulation 8 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, the under-mentioned Members have given notice of their wish to be regarded as Members of the Political Groups set out below.

Conservative	Liberal Democrat	Green Party
Ardagh-Walter, Steve	Abbs, Adrian	Culver, Carolyne
Beck, Jeff	Barnett, Phil	Marsh, David
Benneyworth, Dennis	Brooks, Jeff	Masters, Steve
Boeck, Dominic	Cottam, Jeremy	
Bridgman, Graham	Dillon, Lee	
Cant, Jeff	Drummond, Billy	
Cole, Hilary	Hunt, Nassar	
Cole, James	Jeffery, Owen	
Doherty, Lynne	Longton, Royce	
Hooker, Clive	Macro, Alan	
Hurley, Gareth	Mayes, Geoff	
Jones, Rick	Moore, Andy	
Law, Alan	Pattenden, Erik	
Linden, Tony	Vickers, Martha	
Mackinnon, Ross	Vickers, Tony	
Marino, Tom	Woodhams, Keith	
Oloko, Biyi		
Pask, Graham		
Rowles, Claire		

Simpson, Garth	
Somner, Richard	
Stewart, Joanne	
Williamson, Andrew	
Woollaston, Howard	

5.2 It is proposed at recommendation 2.1, that the Council notes that under Paragraph 8 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, notice has been received that the Members set out in Paragraph 5.1 are to be regarded as Members of the Conservative, Liberal Democrat and Green Party Groups respectively

Appointment of Committees

- 5.3 In accordance with Paragraph 4.2.2 of the Constitution, the Council is required to appoint Committees and other Member bodies that are not part of the Executive or its sub-committees.
- 5.4 It is proposed that Council appoint the Committees (as set out in Table A) with the number of places shown for each.

Table A

Body	Number of Seats
Overview and Scrutiny Management Commission	9
Licensing Committee	12
District Planning Committee	11 (five members of the Eastern Area Planning Committee and five Members of the Western Area Planning Committee as well as the Portfolio Holder for Planning)
Eastern Area Planning Committee	9
Western Area Planning Committee	9
Personnel Committee	5
Appeals Panel	12

Governance and Ethics Committee	9 (two co-opted, non voting Parish Councillors and an Independent Person (Audit) will also be appointed to this Committee)
Joint Public Protection Committee	2 (An Executive Member and a Council appointee)
Health Scrutiny Committee	5 (Will additionally include two non-voting co-optees)
Joint Health Overview Scrutiny Committee	2
Total	85

- 5.5 The Health and Wellbeing Board is subject to its own Membership requirements and is therefore not included in the above table. The boundaries for the Eastern and Western Area Planning Committees are set out in Appendix C.
- 5.6 It is proposed that 12 Members be appointed to the Licensing Committee and the Appeals Panel, to ensure that there is a sufficient pool of Members trained and available to undertake the work of these Committees which frequently sit as a Sub-Committee or Panel.
- 5.7 It is recommended (at 2.2) that the Council agrees to the appointment of the various Committees and to the number of places on each as set out in paragraph 5.4 (Table A).
- 5.8 It is recommended (at paragraph 2.13) that authority be delegated to the Monitoring Officer to make any changes required to the Constitution as a result of the changes to the number of Members of the Council and following the appointments to Committees.

Allocation of Seats

5.9 The political balance of the Council currently stands as follows:

	Number of Members	Political Composition
	No.	%
Conservative Group	24	55.81% (56%)
Liberal Democrat Group	16	37.21% (37%)
Green Party Group	3	6.97% (7%)
	43	100.00%

- 5.10 In allocating seats on Committees, the Council must give effect to the requirements for political balance on Committees as prescribed by section 15 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. These requirements apply only to voting members of the Committee.
- 5.11 This section creates a sequential test that must be adhered to when allocating seats to the Committees of Council, which provides as follows:
 - (1) Not all seats on any Committee are to be allocated to the same political group;
 - (2) The majority of seats on any Committee must be allocated to the majority Group;
 - (3) Subject to the satisfaction of the above statutory criteria, the total number of seats on ordinary Committees must be allocated to political groups in the same proportion as their representation on the Council;
 - (4) Subject to all the above, the number of seats on each Committee must be the same proportion as the political group's representation on full Council;
- 5.12 Having regard to the above, it is recommended that the seats on Committees should be allocated as set out in Table B below.

Table B				
Committee	Total Number of Seats	Conservative Group	Liberal Democrat Group	Green Party
Overview and Scrutiny Management Commission	9	5	3	1
Health Scrutiny Committee	5	3	2	0
Licensing Committee	12	7	4	1
District Planning Committee	11	6	4	1
Eastern Area Planning Committee	9	5	4	0
Western Area Planning Committee	9	5	3	1
Personnel Committee	5	3	2	0
Appeals Panel	12	7	5	0
Governance and Ethics Committee	9	5	3	1
Joint Public Protection Committee	2	2	0	0

Joint Health Overview Scrutiny Committee	2	2	0	0
Total	85	50	30	5

5.13 It is recommended (at 2.3) that the Council agrees to the allocation of seats to the Political Groups in accordance with section 15(5) of the Local Government Act 1989 as set out in paragraph 5.12 (Table B) above. It is also recommended that the Monitoring Officer be given delegated powers to make any changes required to the Constitution arising out of this recommendation.

<u>Substitutes</u>

- 5.14 In accordance with the Council's Constitution, the Council is required to determine the number of substitute Members that may be appointed in respect of each Committee.
- 5.15 The number of substitutes for each Committee is as follows:

Table C	
Overview and Scrutiny Management Commission	Up to 3 per Political Group
Health Scrutiny Committee	Up to 2 per Political Group on the Committee
Area Planning Committees	Up to 3 per Political Group
District Planning Committee	Up to 4 per Political Group – 2 from the Eastern Area of the District and 2 from the Western Area of the District
Licensing Committee	No substitutes permitted
Personnel Committee	Up to 2 per Political Group on the Committee
Appeals Panel	No substitutes permitted
Governance and Ethics Committee	Up to 2 per Political Group

5.16 In respect of the District and Area Planning Committees, the substitute Members are all drawn from Members representing wards within the Committee's area who are not

- appointed to the Committee. Where substitutes attend the District Planning meeting they need to be drawn from the same Area Planning meeting as the Member they are substituting for.
- 5.17 It is proposed that the number of substitutes on Committees and Commissions be approved as set out in paragraph 5.15 (Table C).

Appointment to Committees

- 5.18 Appendix A is a list of Committees and the nominations from each Political Group.
- 5.19 It is proposed that the Council approves the appointment of Members to the Committees as set out in Appendix A and notes the appointments set out in Appendix B which are in accordance with the wishes of the Political Groups.

Planning and Policy Framework

- 5.20 It is recommended that, in accordance with the Local Authorities (Functions and Responsibilities) (England) Regulations 2000 as amended, the proposed Policy Framework for 2022/23 (Policies etc reserved to Council) contains the Policies, Plans and Strategies set out below, and that any necessary amendments be made to the Council's Constitution:
 - Council Strategy;
 - Local Transport Plan;
 - Licensing Policy;
 - Gambling Policy;
 - Plans and strategies which together comprise the Development Plan;
 - Health and Wellbeing Strategy;
 - Statutory Pay Policy Statement;
 - Property Investment Strategy.
- 5.21 Other plans, policies and strategies requiring approval which are not included in the approved Policy Framework and which are not otherwise reserved by law to Council, will be the responsibility of the Council's Executive in accordance with the Local Government Act 2000.

Executive

5.22 Council are asked to note that paragraph 2.6.5 of Article 6 of the Constitution, will be amended to reflect any changes made to the Executive Portfolios by the Leader of the Council and announced at the Annual Council meeting.

Governance and Ethics Committee

- 5.23 In addition to the elected Members who will be appointed on a proportional basis to the Governance and Ethics Committee, it is recommended that two co-opted non-voting Parish/Town Councillors also be appointed. In addition two substitute (and also non-voting) Parish/Town Councillors will also be appointed to provide continuity.
- 5.24 It is also proposed that the Advisory Panel and three Independent Persons be retained.

- 5.25 Following the Redmond Review, it is also recommended that the Council appoint an Independent Person (Audit) to focus on the risk and audit functions of the Governance and Ethics Committee. Details of this appointment will be considered at a future Council meeting following the conclusion of an external selection process to identify a suitable candidate.
- 5.26 It is recommended that Council appoint as non-voting co-opted Parish/Town Councillors to the Governance and Ethics Committee the parish council representatives, and the substitute parish council representatives as detailed in Appendix A.
- 5.27 It is also proposed that Council appoint three Independent Persons namely Lindsey Appleton, Alan Penrith and Mike Wall.

Health and Wellbeing Board

- 5.28 The Health and Wellbeing Board is created under the relevant provisions of the Health and Social Care Act 2012. A number of regulations linked to Committees have been dis-applied in relation to this Committee such as the proportionality rules and rules pertaining to voting.
- 5.29 The membership of the Board is set out in Appendix A and a number of the Board Members have nominated a named substitute as set out in that Appendix.
- 5.30 Council is asked to note the membership of the Health and Wellbeing Board as set out in Appendix A.

6 **Proposals**

- 6.1 As detailed in this report, in accordance with Regulation 8 of the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, 24 Members wish to be regarded as members of the Conservative Group, 16 Members wish to be regarded as members of the Liberal Democrat Group and 3 Members wish to be regarded as members of the Green Party Group.
- 6.2 Members, and where appropriate substitutes, will be appointed to 10 Committees totalling 85 seats. In this case 50 of these seats will be allocated to Conservative Members, 30 to Liberal Democrat Members and 5 to Green Party Members. The Health and Wellbeing Board is not included in these appointments as it is subject to its own membership requirements.
- 6.3 It is proposed that the appointments to Committees are made in accordance with the wishes of the Political Groups and as fully set out in the recommendations and related Appendices.
- 6.4 The Council will continue to appoint two Parish/Town Councillors to the Governance and Ethics Committee, three Independent Persons (Standards) and one Independent Person (Audit). Two substitute Parish/ Town Councillors will be appointed to the Governance and Ethics Committee.

7 Other options considered

7.1 None as the Council is required to consider and review membership of committees on an annual basis.

8 Conclusion

- 8.1 Members are asked to agree the appointment of and allocation of seats on the Committees for the 2022/23 Municipal Year.
- 8.2 Members are asked to agree the Council's Policy Framework for 2022/23 as set out in Paragraph 5.20.

9 Appendices

Officer details:

Name:

Tel No:

Job Title:

- 9.1 Appendix A Membership of Committees 2022/2023 (to follow)
- 9.2 Appendix B Task Group and Panel Memberships 2022/2023 (to follow)
- 9.3 Appendix C Wards covering each Planning Committee

Subject to Call-In:	
Yes: ☐ No: ⊠	
The item is due to be referred to Council for final approval	\boxtimes
Delays in implementation could have serious financial implications for the Council	
Delays in implementation could compromise the Council's position	
Considered or reviewed by Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee or associated Task Groups within preceding six months	
Item is Urgent Key Decision	
Report is to note only	
Wards affected: All	

E-mail: sarah.clarke@Westberks.gov.uk

Service Director, Strategy & Governance

Sarah Clarke

01635 519045

Appendix C – Wards covering each Planning Committee

Wards within the Western Planning Area	Wards within the Eastern Planning Area
Lambourn	Basildon
Downlands	Pangbourne
Ridgeway	Bucklebury
Hungerford and Kintbury	Bradfield
Chieveley and Cold Ash	Aldermaston
Newbury Speen	Burghfield and Mortimer
Newbury Central	Theale
Newbury Wash Common	Tilehurst and Purley
Newbury Clay Hill	Tilehurst Birch Copse
Newbury Greenham	Tilehurst South and Holybrook
	Thatcham West
	Thatcham North East
	Thatcham Colthrop and Crookham
	Thatcham Central

Committee considering report: Council on 10 May 2022

Portfolio Member: Councillor Howard Woollaston

Report Author: Sarah Clarke

Forward Plan Ref: C4198

1. Purpose of the Report

- 1.1 To provide an update on local and national issues relating to ethical standards and to bring to the attention of Members any complaints or other problems within West Berkshire.
- 1.2 To present the Annual Governance and Ethics Report to Full Council.

2. Recommendations

- 2.1 Members are requested to note the content of the report.
- 2.2 The report to be circulated to all Parish/Town Councils in the District for information.

3. Implications and Impact Assessment

Implication	Commentary
Financial:	There are no financial issues arising from this report. However the costs associated with external investigations may lead to a budget pressure.
Human Resource:	There are no personnel issues associated with this report.
Legal:	There are no legal issues arising from this report. The matters covered by this report are generally requirements of the Local Government Act 2000 in so far as appropriate and the Localism Act 2011 and its supporting regulations.
Risk Management:	The benefits of this process are the maintenance of the Council's credibility and good governance by a high standard of ethical behaviour. The threats are the loss of credibility of the Council if standards fall. Adherence to the requirements of the Code of Conduct also reduce the risk of the Council's decisions being subject to legal challenge.
Property:	There are no property issues associated with this report.
Policy:	There are no policy implications arising from this report.

	Positive	Neutral	Negative	Commentary
Equalities Impact:				
A Are there any aspects of the proposed decision, including how it is delivered or accessed, that could impact on inequality?		X		
B Will the proposed decision have an impact upon the lives of people with protected characteristics, including employees and service users?		X		
Environmental Impact:		Х		
Health Impact:		Χ		
ICT or Digital Services Impact:		Х		
Council Strategy Priorities or Business as Usual:		X	_	Business as usual.
Data Impact:		Χ		
Consultation and Engagement:	Fina	nce 8	Gov	ernance Group

4. Executive Summary

- 4.1 This report is the Monitoring Officer's annual report for the Governance and Ethics Committee, which will be presented to Full Council at the Annual meeting. The report will also be circulated to all Town and Parish Councils.
- 4.2 The key findings identified in the report are:

- (a) Standards of ethical conduct across the district remain good.
- (b) The number of gifts and hospitality declared has remained relatively low during 2021/22 as it did in 2020/21. This is likely to reflect the fact that the country has continued to be subject to restrictions imposed in response to the Covid 19 pandemic.

5. Supporting Information

Introduction

- 5.1 The Localism Act 2011 made fundamental changes to the system of regulation of the standards of conduct for elected and co-opted members of Councils and Parish Councils. This report sets out details of the number and nature of complaints received, and informs Members of any other activity that was taking place around the Code of Conduct regime.
- 5.2 This report will also be presented to Full Council at the Annual meeting and will be circulated to all Town and Parish Councils.

Background

Governance Arrangements

- 5.3 During the Municipal Year 2021/22 the Governance and Ethics Committee was comprised of eleven members (nine District Councillors appointed on a proportional basis and two co-opted non-voting Parish/Town Councillors). The membership for 2022/23 will be agreed at the Annual Council meeting.
- 5.4 Three Independent Persons are appointed by Council and are used on a rotational basis on the Initial Assessment Panel and Advisory Panel. The Advisory Panel comprised ten Members: two from the Conservative Party, two from the Liberal Democrat party, two from the Green Party, two parish/town councillors and two independent persons. The membership for 2022/23 will be agreed at the Annual Council meeting.
- 5.5 A revised Code of Conduct was adopted in September 2016. The Code and Governance arrangements are supported by a number of documents including:
 - Terms of Reference for the Governance and Ethics Committee and Advisory Panel:
 - Gifts and Hospitality Protocol;
 - Complaints procedures for breaches of the Code of Conduct;
 - Dispensations procedure;
 - Social Media Protocol.

Independent Persons

5.6 Under Section 28 of the Localism Act 2011 the Council has a duty to ensure that it has appointed at least one Independent Person who is consulted before it makes a decision on an allegation it has determined to investigate. The Independent Person may be consulted directly either by the person who has made the complaint or the person the complaint has been made about. Three Independent Persons have therefore been appointed in order to ensure that a conflict situation does not arise.

- 5.7 A person is not considered to be "independent" if:-
 - (i) They are or have been, within the last five years, an elected or co-opted Member or officer of the Council or of any Parish Councils within this area. This also applies to committees or sub-committees of the various Councils.
 - (ii) They are a relative or close friend of a current elected, or co-opted, Member or officer of the Council or any Parish Council within its area, or any elected or co-opted member of any committee or sub-committee.
 - (iii) The definition of relative includes the candidate's spouse, civil partner, grandparent, child etc.
- 5.8 In addition The Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2015 require provisions to be made relating to the potential dismissal or disciplining of the Head of Paid Service, Monitoring Officer or Section 151 Officer. A panel needs to be set up to advise on matters relating to the dismissal of these Officers. The Act requires at least two Independent Persons who have been appointed under section 28(7) of the Localism Act 2011 to be appointed to the panel. The role of the Independent Persons therefore includes the requirement of this legislation.
- 5.9 James Rees, Mike Wall MBE and Lindsey Appleton were appointed as the Council's Independent Persons for the 2021/22 Municipal Year. The Council is asked to recognise the significant contribution of the Independent Persons over the past year, and thank them for their ongoing contributions.
- 5.10 A recruitment process of the appointment of Independent Persons for the 2022/23 Municipal Year was conducted in collaboration with the Royal Berkshire Fire Authority. The appointment process was advertised and a number of applications were received. Following an interview process, it is recommended that Lindsey Appleton, Mike Wall MBE, and Alan Penrith are appointed (see short biographies at Appendix A). The Council will be asked to formally appoint Independent Persons at the Annual Meeting. In addition it is also proposed that the Council is also asked to approve a reserve list of appointable candidates consisting of James Rees, Avril Jones and Julie Byron in the event where the appointed are not able to fulfil their term.

Governance and Ethics Committee

- 5.11 The overall purpose of the Governance and Ethics Committee is to provide effective challenge across the Council and independent assurance on the risk management and governance framework and associated internal control environment to Members and the public, independently of the Executive. The Governance and Ethics Committee is also responsible for receiving the annual Audit Letter and for signing off the Council's final accounts.
- 5.12 The Committee is also charged with promoting and maintaining high standards of conduct throughout the Council. They promote, educate and support Councillors (both District and Parish) in following the highest standards of conduct and ensuring that those standards are fully owned locally. The roles and functions of the Governance and Ethics Committee are set out in the Constitution (Part 2 Articles of the Constitution).
- 5.13 At the conclusion of 2021/22 the Governance and Ethics Committee comprised the following Members:

Conservative Group (5 Members)	Tom Marino (Chairman), Jeff Beck, Rick Jones, Tony Linden and Biyi Oloko
Conservative Substitutes (2 Members)	Graham Pask and Claire Rowles
Liberal Democrat Group (3 Members)	Jeremy Cottam (Vice-Chairman), Geoff Mayes and Andy Moore
Liberal Democrat Substitutes (2 Members)	Adrian Abbs and Owen Jeffery
Green Party Group (1 Member)	David Marsh
Green Party Substitutes (1 Member)	Steve Masters

- 5.14 The Governance and Ethics Committee has a special responsibility regarding the 56 Town and Parish Councils within the District. It is responsible for ensuring that high standards of conduct are met within the parishes and that all Parish and Town Councillors are aware of their responsibilities under their Codes of Conduct.
- 5.15 The District Councillors are therefore supported on the Governance and Ethics Committee by two co-opted Parish Councillors who are appointed in a non-voting capacity. Two substitute non-voting parish councillors are also appointed to this Committee. During 2021/22 the Governance and Ethics Committee included the following Parish Councillors:
 - Bill Graham (co-opted non-voting Parish Councillor)
 - David Southgate (co-opted non-voting Parish Councillor)
 - Anne Budd (substitute co-opted non-voting Parish Councillor)
 - John Downe (substitute co-opted non-voting Parish Councillor)
- 5.16 The Council is asked to recognise the contribution of the Parish Councillors and thank them for their contributions.

Advisory Panel

- 5.17 The Advisory Panel is responsible for dealing with complaints where evidence of a breach of the Code has been investigated by an independent investigator. The Advisory Panel considers the investigators report. The views of the Advisory Panel are reported to the Governance and Ethics Committee, which makes the formal decision in respect of any allegations which have been investigated where it is considered that a breach of the relevant code of conduct has occurred.
- 5.18 The District Councillors on the Advisory Panel were representatives of all three political groups within the Council and are not appointed in accordance with the proportionality rules. During 2021/22 the Advisory Panel comprised the following District Councillors:

Conservative Group (2 Members)	Dennis Benneyworth and Alan Law
Liberal Democrats (2 Members)	Phil Barnett and Lee Dillon
Green Party Group (2 Members)	Carolyne Culver and Steve Masters

5.19 During the 2021/22 Municipal Year the following Parish Councillors were appointed to the Advisory Panel:

- Anne Budd
- John Downe
- 5.20 The Council is asked to thank the Parish Councillors for agreeing to be members of the Panel albeit that it has not had to meet during the 2021/22 financial year.

The Monitoring Officer

5.21 The Monitoring Officer is a statutory post and in West Berkshire rests with the Service Director Strategy & Governance. The Monitoring Officer (Sarah Clarke) in 2021/22 was supported by two deputies (Leigh Hogan and Shiraz Sheikh). The Monitoring Officer has a key role in promoting and maintaining standards of conduct. The Monitoring Officer also has a statutory responsibility to establish and maintain a register of interests for members and co-opted members of the authority. The Monitoring Officer acts as legal adviser to the Governance and Ethics Committee and Advisory Panel.

Register of Interests

- 5.22 All elected Members of West Berkshire Council have completed and submitted their Register of Interest forms. These forms have been published on the Council's website. District Councillors are reminded to review their interests on a regular basis and to notify the Democratic Services Manager of any amendments.
- 5.23 Parish Councils are reminded via their Clerks to complete and return Declarations of Interest forms to the Monitoring Officer in accordance with the provisions of the Localism Act 2011.

Local Assessment of Complaints

5.24 Quarter 1 – 2021/22

During this period ten complaints were received and processed by the Monitoring Officer. Nine of these complaints (NDC1/21, NDC2/21, NDC3/21, NDC4/21, NDC5/21, NDC6/21, NDC7/21, NDC8/21 and NDC10/21) pertained to District Councillors. Following the initial assessment it was agreed that no further action should be taken on any of the complaints. There was one complaint (NPC9/21) submitted about a parish councillor. It was agreed that no further action should be taken on the complaint.

5.25 Quarter 2 – 2021/22

During this period ten complaints were received by the Monitoring Officer. Six of these complaints (NDC15/21, NDC16/21, NDC17/21, NDC18/21, NDC19/21 and NDC20/21) pertained to District Councillors. Following the initial assessment it was agreed that no further action should be taken on any of the complaints. Four complaints (NPC11/21, NPC12/21, NPC13/21 and NPC14/21) were received about parish councillors. No further action was taken on the complaints.

5.26 Quarter 3 - 2021/22

Eight complaints were received during the third quarter of 2021/22. Three of these complaints pertained to District Councillors. It was agreed that no further action be taken on NDC26/21. It was agreed that an independent investigator would investigate complaints NDC21/21 and NDC22/21. No further action was taken on the five

complaints (NPC16/20, NPC17/20, NPC18/20, NPC19/20 and NPC20/20) about parish councillors.

5.27 Quarter 4 - 2021/22

Four complaints have been received in the final quarter of the year. Two of these complaints pertained to District Councillors (NDC2/22 and NDC4/22) and two pertained to Parish Councillors (NPC1/22 and NPC3/22). It was an agreed that an informal resolution be sought for complaint NDC2/22. No further action was taken in relation to NDC1/22. Complaints NDC4/22 and NPC3/22 are due to be considered towards the end of March 2022.

Year on Year Comparison of Complaints

5.28 Table 1 – The Number of District and Parish Council Complaints received 2017/18 – 2021/22

Table 1	17/18	18/19	19/20	20/21	21/22
District Councillors	1	1	9	12	20
Parish Councillors	15	20	5	21	12
Co-Optees	0	1	0	0	0
Total	16	22	14	33	32

5.29 Table 2 - Action Taken on Complaints received 2017/18 to 2021/22.

	17/18	18/19	19/20	20/21	21/22
Withdrawn/not progressed	2	4	2	7	0
No Further Action	13	14	7	21	27
Other Action	0	2	2	2	1
Investigation	1	2	0	0	2
Outcome Awaited	0	0	3	3	2
Total	16	22	14	33	32

5.30 The total number of complaints in 2021/22 has continued at a similar level to the previous year, as shown in Table 1. This is a continuation of the increase in the number of complaints.

5.31 Table 2 shows that, in respect of the complaints received to date during 2021/22 which have been assessed, in the majority of cases no further action was taken on the complaint. To date, two complaints have been referred for investigation this Municipal Year and one case was resolved by some other form of action or informal resolution.

Learning Points Arising from Complaints

- 5.32 The rise in the number of complaints has continued into 2021/22. However, it should be noted that 15 of the District Councillor complaints were connected to three separate incidents.
- 5.33 Fourteen of the complaints related to social media activity, although these were limited only three separate incidents. None of these complaints were referred for investigation, and it is not therefore considered that there is a particular issue with social media use. The complaints do however highlight the need for Members to continue to be careful when using Social Media, and to continue to have regard to the Code of Conduct and the Social Media Protocol.
- 5.34 Six complaints related to councillor conduct in the planning process, none of which were referred for investigation. These complaints do however highlight the need for Members to ensure that they declare any interest fully, to ensure openness and transparency in the decision making process.
- 5.35 One complaint, which related to an allegation that a Member had failed to declare an interest at a planning meeting, was considered at the Initial Assessment stage and it was determined that no further action should be taken in respect of the complaint. The complainant disagreed, and commenced judicial review proceedings in the High Court. Having considered the written submissions of the parties, the court refused the application for permission to apply for judicial review, and awarded costs in favour of the Council.
- 5.36 However, it is of note that 27 complaints resulted in no further action. One complaint resulted in 'other' action, seeking an informal resolution. Two complaints (relating to the same incident) were referred for investigation and the outcome of that is awaited.

Gifts and Hospitality

- 5.37 The Gifts and Hospitality Protocol is incorporated into the Members Code of Conduct and is set out in Appendix H to Part 13 of the Constitution (Codes and Protocols).
- 5.38 Officers are also subject to restrictions on those Gifts and Hospitality that are deemed to be acceptable under the Officers' Code of Conduct, which is set out in Part 13 of the Constitution. Like Members, Officers are required to declare gifts or hospitality received.
- 5.39 The intention of the rules governing Gifts and Hospitality is to ensure that the Council can demonstrate that no undue influence has been applied or could be said to have been applied by any service user, supplier or anyone else dealing with the Council and its stewardship of public funds. The rules therefore set out the obligations imposed on Members and Officers to declare relevant gifts and hospitality which have been offered to or received by them.

- 5.40 It should be noted that in addition to the risk that there could be a perception of impropriety, the acceptance of a gift or hospitality could amount to an offence under the Bribery Act 2010.
- 5.41 The Bribery Act 2010 creates a number of offences where a gift or other benefit is given or offered, which may amount to an offence of bribing another person, and/or of being bribed. Therefore, if Members or Officers are offered a 'gift' or other benefit by a third party, this could amount to an offence not just by the person offering the gift, but also by the Member or Officer concerned and by the Council. It is important to note that offences under this legislation can be committed by a person offering a gift or reward, even if the gift is not accepted.
- 5.42 In view of the above, it is very important that both Officers and Members understand the potentially serious implications of accepting gifts when it is not appropriate to do so.
- 5.43 There were no declarations of hospitality received by Members during the year 2021/22. This is no doubt reflective of the fact that we have been operating remotely for the majority of the past year.
- 5.44 There was also a significant reduction in the number of gifts / hospitality declared by officers with 28 declarations made during 2020/21, which is a reduction from 72 in the previous year.
- 5.45 The number of gifts or hospitality received by each directorate, and the number refused can be summarised as follows:

Directorate	Number of Declarations	Number refused
People	11	6
Place	13	4
Resources	4	2

Government Response to the Committee on Standards in Public Life review of local government ethical standards

- 5.46 The Committee on Standards in Public Life published its review of local government ethical standards in January 2019. This included a number of recommendations that would have required legislative changes to be introduced by the Government.
- 5.47 The Government issued its response to the above report on the 18th March 2022. In the letter from Kemi Badenoch MP Minister of State for Equalities and Levelling Up Communities, it was stated that the 'government is committed to working with local authorities and their representative organisations to ensure that local government is supported in reinforcing its reputation for ethical local standards.'
- 5.48 The full response is available at: <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/local-government-ethical-standards-government-response-to-the-committee-on-standards-government-ethical-standards-government-response-to-the-committee-on-standards-government-ethical-st

<u>in-public-life-report/government-response-to-the-committee-on-standards-in-public-life-review-of-local-government-ethical-standards</u>.

- 5.49 Some of the notable responses include that the Government has indicated that it will engage with interested parties on the best means to ensure that candidates and councillors are not required to publically disclose their home addresses. However, the government also confirmed that it did not intend to legislate to increase the types of interests that were classified as disclosable pecuniary interests.
- 5.50 Some of the key recommendations from the Committee on Standards in Public Life report related to the need to give additional powers to sanction councillors when found to have breached the Code of Conduct. Although the Government has rejected the recommendation that it introduce powers to allow local authorities to suspend councillors, it does indicate a commitment to engage with sector representatives to seek views on strengthening sanctions.
- 5.51 The recommendation that the Transparency Code be amended to require local authorities to publish details of complaints was not accepted, although it was stated that this could be incorporated in annual reports. It is considered that this report ensures compliance with this recommendation.
- 5.52 The Government acknowledged the proposal that Independent Persons only sit for a maximum term of two years, and agreed that it was important to preserve the independence of the Independent Persons. However, the Government also recognised that it could be difficult to recruit to such positions, and suggested that this recommendation should be a matter of best practice, but subject to local needs. The Government's response in this regard is welcomed, it can be challenging to appoint suitable Independent Persons.

6. Proposals

- 6.1 Members are asked to note the content of the report.
- 6.2 It is proposed that this report also be circulated to all Town and Parish Councils for information, following consideration at the Annual Meeting of Council in May.

7. Other options considered

7.1 Not to produce the report. There is no legal obligation to produce this report, so not doing so would be an option. However, it is considered that an annual report provides a good overview of work being undertaken, and may assist in identifying any significant problems or developing trends. This overview is also helpful in ensuring full transparency regarding complaints. Not producing this report is therefore not recommended as an option.

8. Conclusion

8.1 The number of complaints over the past year remains elevated at similar levels to those seen in 2020/21. It is of note that to date, of the 32 complaints received in the past year, only 2 have been referred for investigation. This suggests that Members in West Berkshire continue to maintain high standards of ethical conduct, which is to be applauded.

8.2 The number of Declarations of Gifts and Hospitality has decreased significantly, which is no doubt reflective of the restrictions imposed in response to Covid 19. As Covid restrictions are now being relaxed or removed completely, it is recommended that the Monitoring Officer write to both Officers and Members with a reminder of the rules on gifts and Hospitality.

9. Appendices

Appendix A - Independent Person short biographies

Subject to Call-l Yes: No:		
The item is due to	o be referred to Council for final approval	
Wards affected:	All	
Officer details:		
Name:	Sarah Clarke	
Job Title:	Service Director: Strategy and Governance	
Tel No:	01635 519596	
E-mail Address:	sarah.clarke@westberks.gov.uk	

This page is intentionally left blank

Independent Persons - biographies

Mike Wall MBE

I was born and raised in Tilehurst joining the Cunard Line as a Marine Engineer in the early 60s. Later I pursued a career in Retail which included Marketing, Staff Training and Security. Having children of school age I took a wide interest in Education which led to appointments from Berkshire County Council. In 2018 I was awarded an MBE for Services to Education.

Other appointments include. Board Member Reading Prison (Home Office), Magistrate (Lord Chancellors Office). Independent Member Police Misconduct Panel (Thames Valley Police). More recently Independent Person West Berkshire Council.

Lindsey Appleton

I left University after graduating with a Degree in Politics.

I worked at AWE, initially in the HR Department gaining a Post Graduate Diploma in Personnel and Development.

At AWE, I had a variety of roles including HR, Welfare and before retiring, became Head of Ethics. This involved investigating cases of alleged bullying, harassment and developing training in ethical behaviour.

Since 2000, I have been a serving Magistrate in Berkshire and for the past 15 years, a Presiding Justice. I have been an Independent Person for WBC for the past 6 years.

Alan Penrith

Alan Penrith served as a member of HM Diplomatic Service for 38 years. He held several appointments in London and served overseas in a variety of roles in Africa, North America, the Caribbean and the Middle East where he promoted UK interests and good governance. Latterly Alan specialised in national security issues, countering terrorism and serious organised crime.

Alan moved to regional policing in 2017 where he held a senior command position in the South East Regional Organised Crime Unit, working closely with police services and partners across the country. Alan lives in Berkshire and is now an independent consultant.

This page is intentionally left blank